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Members from the L imer ick Mas-
ters Swimming Club pictured be-
low, as par t of a fundraising swim of 
the English Channel (see page 13 for 

Photo details (right): 
L-R: Greg Scanlon, 

Amy Bramley (MDI 
Head Office), Brid 

Murray (MDI  Lim-
erick), Breda 
McNamara, 

Marcella O'Neill 
and John Garrett  

All in the same boat!    
(left): MDI  members &  staff 
pictured canoeing while on 
camp in Armagh (more on page 
14). 
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MDI  member Chr istian Mayse from Killarney gets a roar ing MDI  member Chr istian Mayse from Killarney gets a roar ing 
r ide on a Har ley Davidson tr icycle at the I reland Bike Fest in r ide on a Har ley Davidson tr icycle at the I reland Bike Fest in 
K illarney last June.  More details on page 9.Killarney last June.  More details on page 9.  
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MDI has recently provided the last instalment of funding of the research grant to the MDEX Consortium in the 
UK, which was divided between work carried out by Dr. Matthew Wood’s team in Oxford and Dr. Ian Graham in 
London. Dr. Wood has kindly provided the article below, which explains the work that his group has completed so 
far. 

Research News Exon Skipping  
Update 

Dr  Mathew Wood 

MDI’s First Ever Information Day on MDI ’s First Ever Information Day on MDI ’s First Ever Information Day on 
CharcotCharcotCharcot---Mar ieMar ieMar ie---Tooth DiseaseTooth DiseaseTooth Disease   

Duchenne muscular dystrophy 
(DMD) is a severe muscle degenera-
tive condition caused by mutations 
in the dystrophin gene that prevent 
correct reading of the genetic code, 
resulting in the lack of dystrophin 
protein. Recently it was discovered 
that very short pieces of genetic ma-
terial – antisense oligonucleotides 
(AOs) – can alleviate the damaging 
effects of dystrophin mutations and 
restore the production of dystrophin 
protein to affected muscle. This they 
do by a process called ‘exon skip-
ping’ , in which parts of the genetic 
code affected by the mutation are 
obscured in such a way that the code 
can be correctly read once again. 
The ability of AOs to restore dystro-
phin protein was convincingly dem-
onstrated by injecting the AOs di-
rectly into the muscles of animals 
lacking dystrophin. This striking 
effect has been recently confirmed 
in DMD patients by a Dutch re-

search group that injected AOs di-
rectly into a leg muscle in four 
DMD boys. AOs therefore have 
significant potential as medicines 
for DMD patients.  
 
In order to fully exploit the poten-
tial of AOs it will be essential that 
they can be delivered to all affected 
muscles and to the heart. To ad-
dress this problem Matthew 
Wood’s research group (part of the 
UK MDEX Consortium) at Oxford 
University has been investigating 
ways to improve the systemic de-
livery of AOs to all muscles and to 
the heart with the support of MDI 
funding. As a result they have dis-
covered two very promising new 
methods to dramatically improve 
AO delivery. The first makes use of 
small protein fragments (so-called 
peptides) that can be attached to the 
AOs to improve their delivery to 
muscle cells. With this approach 

they have shown that AOs can be 
very effectively delivered to all mus-
cle groups including the heart. A 
second method they have discovered 
makes use of delivering the AOs in 
combination with sugars, which dra-
matically improves their delivery to 
muscle. This work, supported gener-
ously by the MDI, will be important 
in helping to develop the exon skip-
ping technology so that it can offer 
real therapeutic hope to patients with 
DMD. 

MDI is holding the first information day in Ireland 
specifically for people affected by Charcot-Marie-Tooth 
Disease (CMT). CMT is also known as the hereditary 
motor and sensory neuropathies (HMSN) and can affect 
both adults and children. 
 
MDI is pleased to announce that Dr. Mary Reilly, Senior 
Lecturer and Consultant Neurologist from University 
College London, will speak on the day. Dr. Reilly has a 
particular interest in CMT, and also participates in 
research into the condition. Further speakers will be 
confirmed in due course. 
 

 Invitations will be issued in early September to all 
members of MDI with CMT, and details will also be 
posted on the website so anyone affected by this 
condition will be welcome to attend. 
 
The CMT information day will take place on Saturday 
27th September  2008 in the Red Cow Moran Hotel, 
Dublin. 
 
If you would like any further information, please do not 
hesitate to contact Karen Pickering, Information Officer, 
by emailing karen@mdi.ie or phone 01 8721501. 
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There are social insurance (i.e. PRSI contri-
bution based) and means-tested payments 
for people who are sick or who have a dis-
ability. 
Payments are made either by the Department of Social 
and Family Affairs or by the Health Service Executive. 
Illness Benefit (formerly Disability Benefit) and Invalid-
ity Pension are based on PRSI contributions. Illness 
Benefit is intended for those with a short-term illness 
but it can be paid in the long-term. Invalidity Pension is 
a long-term payment. Disability Allowance and Blind 
Pension are long-term means-tested payments. There is 
also the Occupational Injuries Benefit Scheme that ap-
plies to work related injuries and diseases. If you are 
sick and do not qualify for any payment you may be 
eligible for Supplementary Welfare Allowance which is 
means tested. Generally, payments are made up of a per-
sonal payment for yourself and extra amounts for your 
dependent spouse/ partner and your dependent children. 
 

Social Insurance (PRSI) Payments 
Sufficient PRSI contributions are required to qualify for 
these payments. 
 
I llness Benefit 
This is a short-term payment for those under age 66, 
unable to work due to illness. You must have 52 weeks 
PRSI paid since you started work. You must also have 
39 weeks PRSI paid or credited in the Relevant Tax 
Year including 13 weeks paid in a recent year or 26 
weeks paid in the last two Relevant Tax Years. You can 
use either of the last two Relevant Tax Years to qualify 
when transferring from Occupational Injury Benefit (for 
2007 the Relevant Tax Year is 2005). You should apply 

within 7 days of becoming ill by obtaining from your 
doctor a First Social Welfare Medical Certificate that 
includes a claim form. No payment is normally made for 
the first three days of illness. If your average weekly 
earnings in the Relevant Tax Year are less than €150 
you are paid a reduced personal rate and the additional 
allowance for your spouse/partner is also reduced. If you 
are transferring from long-term Unemployment Assis-
tance you are paid the full rate, providing you have a 
total of 260 weeks (that is 5 years) PRSI paid since start-
ing work. If you have 5 years PRSI paid Illness Benefit 
can be paid long-term, otherwise it can be paid for up to 
12 months. 
 
Invalidity Pension 
This is a long-term payment for those under age 66, per-
manently incapable of work due to illness or incapacity. 
You must have 260 weeks PRSI paid since starting work 
and 48 weeks PRSI paid or credited in the last complete 
tax year before the date of your claim (for 2006 the rele-
vant year is 2005). You are entitled to a Free Travel 
Pass and may qualify for a Companion Free Travel Pass 
if you are unfit to travel alone.Claim forms are available 
from your local Social Welfare Office or from the Inva-
lidity Pension Claims Section of the Department of So-
cial and Family Affairs. Payment continues until your 
66th birthday. You will then be automatically trans-
ferred to the State (Contributory) Pension. 
 
Means-Tested Payments 
A means test and, generally, a habitual residency test are 
applied to determine eligibility for these payments. 
 
Disability Allowance 
This is a long-term payment for those aged 16 – 65 with 

Disability Factsheets  
The Citizens Information Board (CIB) publishes a wide range of factsheets to ensure that the public has 
access to accurate, up to date and comprehensive information on rights and entitlements. Due to ongoing 
requests etc from members regarding information on disability issues, For members who do not have inter-
net access, MDI has decided to include a CIB factsheet on various disability issues in our next few newslet-
ters.  The first factsheet provides information on Payments for People with Disabilities.  
To view a full list of factsheets online visit: 
 http://citizensinformationboard.ie/publications/ 

DISABILITY FACTSHEET 1 
 

Payments for People with DisabilitiesPayments for People with Disabilities  

� � � � �
 �

� � ��� � � � �� � � � � ����� � 
 � �
 � ���� 
 � � � �� � � � �



 

a disability (expected to last at least one year) who sat-
isfy both a means and a habitual residency test. Your 
means and that of your spouse/partner are taken into ac-
count but your parents’  means are not considered. Two 
personal rates are paid to a couple where each is eligible 
for the allowance. If you become a long stay patient in 
hospital or residential care you retain your payment. 
You are entitled to a Free Travel Pass and may qualify 
for a Companion Free Travel Pass if you are unfit to 
travel alone. The first €120 of weekly earnings from em-
ployment or self-employment of a rehabilitative nature 
are disregarded for means purposes. From 7 June 2006 
50% of earnings of a rehabilitative nature between €120 
and €350 will also be disregarded in any means test. Be-
fore you start work you must get approval from the De-
partment of Social and Family Affairs. Application 
forms (DA 1) are available from your local Social Wel-
fare Office or from the Disability Allowance Section of 
the Department of Social and Family Affairs. 
 
Blind Pension 
This is a long-term payment for those aged 18 – 65, ha-
bitually resident in Ireland, who are blind or have low 
vision and satisfy the means test. Two personal rates are 
paid to a couple where each is eligible for the pension. 
You are entitled to a Companion Free Travel Pass. 
 
 Application forms (BP 1) are available from your local 
Social Welfare Office or from the Blind Pension Section 
of the Department of Social and Family Affairs. 
 
Blind Welfare Allowance  
This is a means-tested Health Service Executive pay-
ment for those who are blind or have low vision and are 
receiving Blind Pension or Disability Allowance. Apply 
to your Local Health Office in the Health Service Ex-
ecutive. 
 
Infectious Diseases Maintenance Allowance 
This is a means-tested Health Service Executive pay-
ment for those aged 16 or over undergoing treatment for 
a prescribed infectious disease. Apply to your Local 
Health Office in the Health Service Executive. 
 
Supplementary Welfare Allowance 
This means-tested payment is for those, habitually resi-
dent in Ireland, who do not qualify for some other pay-
ment and have insufficient means to meet their needs. It 
is administered by the Health Service Executive. Also 
available are a Diet Supplement where a special diet is 
required for a medical condition and a Heating Supple-
ment for those living alone or with certain dependants, 
who have exceptional heating expenses due to ill-health 
or infirmity. Apply to the Community Welfare Officer at 
your local Health Centre. 

 

Mobility Allowance 
This is a means-tested monthly payment from the Health 
Service Executive for those aged 16 – 65 with severe 
disabilities who are unable to walk (expected to last for 
at least a year) and would benefit from a change of sur-
roundings. Apply to your Local Health Office in the 
Health Service Executive. 
 
 A review of the Supplementary Welfare Allowance 
(SWA) scheme has been carried out and it is proposed to 
reform the scheme so payments under the scheme can be 
integrated into a unified system of income support. This 
means that the above means tested, Health Service Ex-
ecutive payments will be delivered at Social Welfare 
Local Offices in the future. It is estimated that this tran-
sition will take from three to five years. 
 
Other Payments 
If you are getting Invalidity Pension, Disability Allow-
ance, Blind Pension or Incapacity Supplement (formerly 
Unemployability Supplement) under Occupational Inju-
ries Benefits you may be entitled to additional payments 
and benefits depending on your circumstances. 
 
Living Alone Allowance 
This is a weekly payment made to people receiving cer-
tain payments from the Department of Social and Family 
Affairs and living alone. Apply to the section that is pay-
ing your allowance/pension. 
 
Aged 80 Allowance 
Pensioners receiving an Irish social welfare pension 
automatically receive an increase in their pension when 
they reach 80. 
 
Island Allowance 
This is an additional allowance made to certain people 
receiving social welfare payments from the Department 
of Social and Family Affairs (or the EU equivalent) and 
living on certain islands off the coast of Ireland. Apply 
to the section that is paying your allowance/pension. 
 
Household Benefits Package 
The scheme comprises an Electricity/Gas Allowance, a 
Telephone Allowance and a Free Television Licence. 
The account must be in your name. Apply to the Free 
Schemes Section in the Department of Social and Fam-
ily Affairs. 
 
National Fuel Scheme 
This scheme, running from October to April, provides a 
means-tested payment from the Department of Social 
and Family Affairs to help households, dependent on 
long-term social welfare payments, provide for their 
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heating needs. It consists of a Fuel Allowance and an 
additional Smokeless Fuel Allowance. Apply to the 
section that is paying your allowance/pension. 
 
Occupational Injur ies Benefit Scheme 
The scheme applies to insured people who are injured 
at work (or travelling directly to or from it) or who have 
contracted a disease due to the type of work they do. 
Virtually all employees are insured for Occupational 
Injuries Benefits. Apply for a declaration that the acci-
dent/disease occurred at work on form DB/OB 1 which 
is available from the Injury Benefit Section of the De-
partment of Social and Family Affairs. 
 

Injury Benefit 
This is a short-term payment (26 weeks) for those who 
are unfit for work. Claim forms (Social Welfare Medi-
cal Certificate) are available from your doctor. 
 

Disablement Benefit 
This is a long-term payment for those who sustain a 
loss of physical or mental faculty (the rate paid depends 
on degree of disablement). You should apply for Dis-
ablement Benefit before payment of Injury Benefit 
stops. Claim forms (OB 21) are available from your 
local Social Welfare Office or from the Disablement 
Benefit Section of the Department of Social and Family 
Affairs. 
 

Additional benefits 
Other benefits available include Incapacity Supplement 
for those permanently incapable of work, Constant At-
tendance Allowance and Medical Care. 
 

Fur ther information and application 
forms are available from the following: 
 

Department of Social and Family Affairs 
Social Welfare Services Office, Government Buildings, 
Ballinalee Road, Longford.  
Tel: (01) 704 3000 or (043) 45211 
Website: www.welfare.ie 
 

Health Service Executive 
Oak House, Limetree Avenue, Millen-
nium Park, Naas, Co. Kildare. 
Tel: (045) 880 400 
Website: www.hse.ie 
HSE Infoline 
Callsave: 1850 241 850 (8am to 8pm, 
Mon-Saturday) 
 

Further  information on benefits is 
available in ‘Entitlements for  Peo-
ple with Disabilities’ , published by 
Citizens Information Board &  
available from your  local Citizens 
Information Centre. 

International Fund Services 
(I reland) Ltd in Drogheda 
donates €7,300 to Muscular 
Dystrophy I reland’s Youth 

Services 
Muscular Dystrophy Ireland received a grant of €7,300 
from International Fund Services (Ireland) Limited, 
Drogheda (IFS). This generous contribution will be used 
towards supporting the charity’s youth service pro-
grammes for children with muscular dystrophy who are 
living in Co. Louth. MDI’s five Youth / Respite Workers 
deliver specific programmes of activities that are de-
signed to meet the needs of young individuals with mus-
cular dystrophy. The youth services focus on personal 
and social development, encouraging integration and in-
dependence. This is provided through youth clubs, sports 
events such as power soccer, boccia and swimming, and 
workshops in drama, film making, arts and much more. 
 
 Joe T Mooney CEO of MDI said, “We would like to sin-
cerely thank the International Fund Services (Ireland) 
Limited in Drogheda for their grant that will go towards 
securing the provision of these valuable services that are 
extremely important to the young members of MDI and 
their families  

Amy Bramley 
Fundraising & PR Coordinator  

 
Pictured below from left to right at cheque presentation 

on 12th August are Jerome Sheerin MDI  North East 
Branch, Lisa Briscoe IFS, Tracy Kerrigan IFS and 

Kathy LeBrasse MDI  Executive Member 
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S S ome twenty odd years ago I 
met up with a friend from 
Adamstown in Wexford 
who invited me to Ireland 

for a holiday and of course I ac-
cepted this invitation.  Our flight 
from the UK to Dublin arrived late 
on this particular evening and this 
was when we experienced our first 
taste of Irish hospitality, when a 
young lady organised a B&B in 
Bray for us as it was too late to head 
to Wexford.  We travelled to Bray 
via O’Connell Street in Dublin and 
noticed that the city centre was 
buzzing with hundreds of people 
mainly youngsters and the street was 
lined with coaches from all over 
Ireland.  I was to find out why at 
breakfast the next morning while 
enjoying my next taste of Irish hos-
pitality - my first encounter of an 
Irish breakfast. WOW, talk about 
setting one up for the rest of the day, 
wonderful!  During breakfast we 
learned that the city was buzzing the 
previous night because a new rock 
band were gigging in town, called 
U2!   I’m not sure of the exact date, 
but some of our readers could per-
haps tell me.   
 
After breakfast, we headed for Wex-
ford and the journey through the 
Wicklow hills took my breath away.   
I remember thinking that “one day I 
would like to retire here.”   When we 
arrived at Adamstown it was like 
driving into a cowboy & western 
town (without being disrespectful to 
any locals) and I loved the place - 
what character.   
 
Over the next couple of years I 
made several return trips to Wexford 
for weddings etc - and boy can you 
celebrate weddings!   I have also 
had the opportunity to visit many 
other counties in Ireland, plus Fer-
managh in Northern Ireland.  My 

dream was finally realised ten years 
ago when we moved to Ireland per-
manently.   
 
You are probably wondering why I 
am telling you all of this.  Well in 
the early 90s, while working in re-
tail therapy (carpets) I was con-
stantly falling, so I went to see my 
GP. He referred me to a neurologist 
who informed me a few weeks later 
that I had a strain of MD Limb Gir-
dle.  I had never heard of this be-
fore.  The falls continued, (as I’m 
sure some of you know only too 
well), and sometimes in the most 
embarrassing situations, like in the 
middle of the town centre or while 
out socialising.  I learned to cope 

with this as best as I could.   
Through contact with the MD 
group in the UK and receiving their 
magazine, I became aware of MDI, 
who have been a great help to me 
over the years.  I receive visits from 
an MDI Family Support Worker to 
my home (which is now wheelchair 
accessible) and they are always 
most welcome.   
 
In 1992 I went to Galway on one of 
MDI’s Summer Camps and met 
some wonderful people there.  Four 
other members on this camp also 
had Limb Girdle MD and it was 
good to share experiences. I still 
keep in touch with one of these 
gentlemen.   
 
My condition has progressed 

gradually.  I was still able to drive 
up to a few months ago and do my 
grocery shopping at the local super-
market, using the trolley to hold my-
self up.  Top and bottom shelves 
were a bit of a problem and the 
floors felt like an ice rink, so I al-
ways had to be on my guard.  But I 
can’ t use my car anymore as the seat 
is too low for me to get up off, so it 
sits outside my house with the front 
wheel now flat, as is the battery, god 
bless it!!    
 
I sometimes feel like a bit of a 
fraudster as I am now approaching 
my seventy third year and I can still 
walk a little, get out of bed, stand in 
the shower etc.  However, I had not 
been able to shop for clothing for 
over four years and to help with this, 
my Family Support Worker from 
MDI, Julie-Ann Coleman (who is 
wonderful), organised for a van and 
a driver (Karen Mooney, MDI Youth 
/ Respite Worker) to take me shop-
ping.  I was a bit apprehensive head-
ing off in my wheelchair, but off we 
went to Gorey, and the joy of being 
able to go into a big department 
store in a chair and do ones shop-
ping without any problems was mar-
vellous.   Both Julie-Ann and Karen 
were so helpful and great fun to be 
with too, nothing was a problem and 
we never stopped laughing and as 
you would say, “ the craic was 
mighty!”   After shopping we went 
for a bite to eat before the drive 
home.  I would like to take this op-
portunity to thank both Julie-Ann 
and Karen from MDI for a day I will 
never forget.  Perhaps we might do 
it again some day - who knows!   
 
I am sorry for rattling on a bit and 
probably boring the pants off you 
all!   But I just felt like telling peo-
ple what MDI is all about, and to 
thank them for all their support – 
God bless you all and thanks again. 

 
 Bill Hayes 

MDI  Member  

“ A tale from a Blow“ A tale from a Blow--In”In”   
By: Bill HayesBy: Bill Hayes  
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Through contact with the 
MD group in the UK and 
receiving their magazine, 
I  became aware of MDI , 
who have been a great 

help to me……. 



 

My tr ip to Brussels for the European Conference on Pover ty &  Social Inclusion 
By: Miss Sammy Brill 

W hen Joe Mooney, 
CEO MDI, asked me 
if I would be inter-
ested in travelling to 

Brussels to attend a European Con-
ference on Poverty & Social Inclu-
sion, I jumped at this opportunity.  I 
began to familiarise myself with the 
purpose of this conference and went 
to some meetings in advance which 
were organised by the European 
Anti Poverty Network (EAPN). 
They are a group that are trying to 
eradicate poverty and social exclu-
sion at an EU level and with whom I 
would be travelling.   
 
Four delegates were representing 
Ireland at this conference which was 
in its 7th year, two from the Simon 
Community (to address homeless-
ness), one representing the issue of 
refugees and I was coming from the 
disability side of things. 
 

This was a good opportunity 
for me to speak about my fight 
to secure a wheelchair accessi-
ble home and Personal Assis-

tant hours  
 
This was a good opportunity for me 
to speak about my fight to secure a 
wheelchair accessible home and Per-
sonal Assistant hours and also to 
make people at EU level aware of 
the struggles that people with dis-
abilities face every day in Ireland to 
secure such services.  I prepared 
case studies of my story to bring 
with me!   
 
With everything packed and ready to 
go (including my air mattress, my 
breathing machine and most impor-
tantly my make up!) we headed for 
the airport   After a safe flight with 
minor difficulties at both airports,  
we landed in Brussels and were 
greeted by our taxi man who was to 
be our chauffeur for all of our stay in 
Brussels. His name was Surge. His 
wheelchair taxi was very different  

from those in Ireland. It had a huge 
ramp at the back and the strap sys-
tem was much easier to use. It was 
about half an hour drive from the 
airport to our hotel and we were very 
tired by the time we arrived and 
slept well that night.   
It felt like our heads had just hit the 
pillow when it was time to get up. 
After breakfast, Surge (our taxi man) 
drove us the 10 minute drive to the 
conference venue and en route gave 
us a very informative guided tour of 
Brussels   When we arrived at the 
conference venue we were filmed 
getting out of the taxi (for a DVD 
recording of the conference which 
was being made by students) and I 
felt like royalty for a few minutes!   
 
Approximately 300 delegates at-
tended the conference. The technol-
ogy in the conference room was 
great.  We all had computer screens 
in front of us to see who was speak-
ing and earphones so we could listen 
via an interpreter if needed.  The 
Conference began with five different 
speakers, the last of which was a 
delegate from our group who spoke 
about the refugee situation in Ire-
land.    
 
The next session consisted of group 
workshops.  Our workshop was enti-
tled Housing and Social Inclusion 
and I gave a joint presentation with 
Michael (one of the delegates repre-
senting the Simon Community in 
Ireland) about the problems with 
housing and social  inclusion 
for homeless people, refugees, trav-
ellers and disabled people in Ire-
land. I was very nervous starting off 
but was very pleased when I had it 
done.  A “Questions & Answers” 
session followed lunch and I com-
mented about my experiences and 
what it is like for a disabled person 
living in Ireland. It was all very in-
teresting. Once this session ended I 
had to leave the Conference as my-
self and my Personal Assistant were 
invited to the European Parliament 

by our MEP.  We were given a tour 
of the Parliament which was very 
interesting and proved a good oppor-
tunity for me to highlight at EU level 
the difficulties which I and other 
people with disabilities face in trying 
to secure Personal Assistants.   
 
On our way back from the EU Par-
liament, we took in some sightseeing 
(which Surge recommended) and 
managed to do some shopping 
(which amused Surge when he saw 
all the bags) and then headed back 
to the hotel for dinner and a good 
nights sleep.   
The last day of the conference gave 
all delegates an opportunity to dis-
play information from their countries 
which highlighted and addressed 
poverty and social inclusion.  I dis-
played information which I got from 
the Disability Federation of Ireland 
before travelling along with copies 
of my case studies.  It was very in-
teresting looking at what other coun-
tries had displayed.  Summaries 
from the workshops preceded the 
conclusion of the conference with 
closing addresses from some EU 
delegates.  My experience of the 
whole conference was very positive, 
but actions speak louder than words 
and let’s hope that the outcome 
achieves some good.   
 
It was then time to leave the confer-
ence venue and head back to our 
hotel to prepare for our flight home.  
Our ever reliable taxi driver Surge 
collected us early to allow us get in a 
last bit of sightseeing and shopping 
before dropping us off at the airport.  
It was sad saying goodbye to Surge.  
We thanked him for being so nice to 
us and exchanged email addresses so 
we could keep in contact.  
 
After checking in at the airport, I 
went to spend the last of my money 
on a few more bars of Belgiuan 
chocolate before departure.  The 
flight home was quite rough with 
lots of turbulence.   When we landed 
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at Dublin airport all other passengers disembarked before 
us and it took nearly another hour for the airport staff to 
help us off the plane because they couldn’ t figure out how 
to operate the lift and my wheelchair had been dismantled.  
As you can imagine by this stage I was tired, my back was 
sore and I was not happy.  Before leaving the airport I 
lodged a complaint at the Aer Lingus desk and was given 
an address to write to and I definitely plan on doing so.  
Our trip back from the airport was uneventful and the first 
thing I did when I got home was had a decent cup of tea 
with really nice fresh milk which I hadn’ t had since leaving 
Dublin and then went straight to bed. 

 
 The whole experience was great and I enjoyed every min-
ute of it despite the obstacles along the way which made 
the trip even more worthwhile, as they highlight some of 
the difficulties which people with disabilities have to face 
when travelling.   
 

 To conclude, I learnt that poverty and social exclusion is a 
big problem throughout Europe and I believe that this con-
ference provided a great platform to highlight such issues at 
EU level.  Let’s hope the various Governments will take 
note and address the issues raised.   

 Sammy Brill   
Secretary & Executive Member, MDI  

A speed dating night was organised by Sammy Brill on the 
5th July and held in the Prince of Wales Hotel, Athlone, Co 
Westmeath, one of the most stylish and comfortable venue 

in Athlone 
and it was 
the perfect 
location for 
this fund-
r a i s i n g 
event.   The 
Speed dat-
ing com-
menced at 
10pm and 
63 outgo-
ing indi-
v i d u a l s 

attended and participated in this event.  There was a great 
atmosphere and craic on the night and MDI hopes to organ-
ise another Speed Dating night in the near future. Many 
thanks to Sammy Brill, Elaine & Brendan McElligott, John 
McDonnell Midlands Radio, Lucy Newman and all the 

very kind volunteers who helped out on the night and also 
sincere thanks to the local businesses, shops and restaurants 
who contributed & donated beautiful prizes for the raffle 
which was held during the evening. The total raised was 
€1,322.00 and will be used towards the invaluable Respite 
Support Services MDI provides.    

Speed dating night raises over €1,300 for MDI  

Photo details:  
Left: The organising team: Amy, Sammy, Lucy &  Edel.   
Below: Speed dating in action!! 

I have to say I always love going on the 
MDI summer camps.  It rejuvenates me 
there is a lovely friendly and supportive 
atmosphere.  This year was no excep-
tion.   
 

In May this year I went to Clarenbridge 
in Galway and had a great week - it was 
great the craic was good, the food good 
and it was lovely just to relax and enjoy 
the beauty of this place, both inside and 
outside. We were blessed with the 
weather too.  On Thursday night we 
went to the dogs some of us won, some 
of us lost but we all came out smiling. 
 

We had a lovely time going around 
Salthill.  We went shopping, had some 
lovely meals, and there we had music, 
singing and dancing to our taste.  We 

had our own sing song on one night 
(with the help of the karaoke machine) - 
we were not as good as the band but we 
had a laugh anyway.   
 

I would like to say a big thank you on 
behalf of everybody in Clarenbridge, 
Kilcuan, Co. Galway.  I would also like 
to thank most sincerely Kate Power and 
her team (Carol ine, Kate, Saoir, 
Micheal, Jul ie, Cherry, Christine, 
Marcella, Philip, Una, Phelim and Jim).  
Also Patricia I’d like to thank for her 
lovely evening dinners.  
 

I can’ t go without also mentioning and 
thanking Eileen Gormly, Aishling, Clo-
dagh and her PA for joining in on the 
craic with us in Galway. With the help 
of God we will meet again soon. 
 

There is always a little touch of sadness 
with me when I am preparing to go 
home because I am hoping I’ ll meet 
everybody again next year.  It’s wonder-
ful really the way we come, some of us 
not knowing anyone and yet we bond so 
easily.  The new faces  Bridie and Brien 
– wasn’ t the risk worth it and to Gerry, 
Neil, Mary, James, Pat, Billy, Tony, 
Sylvia, Ralph, Cathy, Fiona, Pauline & 
Danny.  It would not be the same with-
out you.  So here’s to next year - if not 
sooner, when we’ ll meet again please 
God.  A special thanks goes to Joe 
Mooney and the MDI team who made 
this possible for us.  We are all the bet-
ter for our holiday together. Lots of love 
to all MDI members. 

 Mary Costello, Dublin  

Adult Camp - May 2008 
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Photo details:  
 

Top: Joe Mooney and Martina 
Mayse (MDI Member, Kerry 
Branch)  pictured with the 
Harley Davidson bike for raffle 
for MDI;  
 

Below (left): the winner of the 
“ Harley” , Tom O’Shea from 
Limerick (centre) with Hubert 
McCormack, Amy Bramley, 
Martina Mayse & Joe Mooney 
from MDI. 
 

Right; MDI member Jimmy 
Murray gears up for next years 
Harley Davidson Rally as he 
tries out a wheelchair accessible 
tricycle at the Access & Mobility 
Exhibition held in the RDS, 
Dublin last June.   

From 6th – 8th June 2008, over 2000 
motorbike enthusiasts and Harley 
Davidson owners from all over Ire-
land and parts of Europe rode into 
Killarney to participate in the 2008 

Ireland Bike Fest which was held at 
the Gleneagle Hotel, Killarney.   
 
This three-day festival was an over-
whelming success and there was a 
wonderful atmosphere at the Glen-
eagle Hotel, where a special tented 
village was erected with stalls, mo-
torcycle accessory dealers and en-
tertainment tents all adding to the 
experience.  Top rock acts, includ-
ing veteran Brush Sheils, were 

lined up to keep the masses enter-
tained. One of the highlights of the 
weekend was a spectacular parade 
of bikes through the streets of Kil-
larney and other big attractions in-

cluded dra-
matic ride-
outs and a 
custom bike 
show.  
 
The Harley 
D av i dson 
O w n e r s 
G r o u p 
(HOG), in 
association 
with the 
G l en eg l e 
H o t e l , 
kindly or-
ganised for 
a raffle to 

take place at this event, with a sen-
sational first prize of a Harley 
Davidson motorbike up for grabs.   
The Mayor of Killarney, Niall 
O’Callaghan, drew the winning 
ticket on Saturday night and the 
lucky winner was Tom O’Shea 
from Limerick.   
 

The Harley Davidson Group also 
raise funds for muscular dystrophy 
in the states and therefore MDI was 
also selling Harley Davidson MDA 

pins which we purchased from 
MDA Europe.   
 

All proceeds raised through the sale 
of raffle tickets, pins and the ride 
out went to MDI.  The event was a 
huge success and raised €15,346 
for MDI.   

The Har leys Roar Raises over €15,000 for MDIThe Har leys Roar Raises over €15,000 for MDI   

MDI would like 
to thank:  

·  the Staff and Management of 
the Gleneagle Hotel in K illarney 
for organising, hosting and sponsor-
ing this event, 
·  the Har ley Davidson Owners 
Group, for once again supporting 
the work of Muscular Dystrophy 
Ireland, 
·  Liffey Valley Shopping Centre 
for  their  permission to sell draw tick-
ets in the centre pr ior  to the event.  
·  MDI Members Martina Mayse 
and fellow members of the Kerry 
Branch of MDI for all their hard 
work with selling tickets etc.   
·  the many bikers, fr iends and 
suppor ters of MDI  for also helping 
to make this event a great success, 
and finally 
·  everyone who sold and bought 
tickets – we couldn’ t do it without 
your support! 
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Other donations &  fundraising Other donations &  fundraising Other donations &  fundraising    
events from around the countryevents from around the countryevents from around the country   

Thank you to the Bank of Scotland who kindly contributed 
a very generous grant of €10,000 to MDI last June. This 
grant will be used to fund equipment. This contribution dis-
plays great generosity and goodwill by Bank of Scotland,  
and MDI and its members are very grateful and really appre-
ciate this kind gesture.   

PEARL GROUP (Dublin) 

Thanks to Dee McCabe from Pearl Group, Dublin who organ-
ised a raffle on 26th June with proceeds to MDI.  Prizes on the 
day included, wine, chocolates, a BBQ set, golf clubs and 
much more.  The event turned out to be a fantastic afternoon 
for everyone involved. MDI would like to thank Colleen 
McNamee and all the staff & management in the Pearl Group, 
Dublin Office who raised €640.00 with proceeds going to 

MDI.  

Well done to Eanna Walsh from 
Naas and his friends who did a 
sponsored Sky Dive also in June 
and raised the tremendous sum of 
€2,165.75 for MDI .  Thank you 

very much Eanna & Co for your 
fundraising efforts and bravery! !  

Parachute Jump 

Flora Ladies Mini Marathon 2008 
The Flora Mini Marathon which was 
on the 2nd June was a glorious and an 
enjoyable day for all who took part 
and supported the event on behalf of 
Muscular Dystrophy Ireland.  MDI 
would sincerely like to thank all the 
extremely kind ladies who took to the 
tar on the day and raised an enormous 
amount of money and awareness for 
the condition it is greatly appreciated.  
 

MDI staff and friends were delighted 
to meet the participants in Café en 
Seine in Dawson Street after the mara-
thon where we enjoyed a well de-
served celebratory drink. 
 

The total funds raised to date is 
€15,784 and if you have sponsorship 
money to contribute please contact 
Amy Bramley on 01 872 1501 for fur-
ther assistance. 

Confirmation given to MDI  
 

The pupils of all 6th classes in Scoil Muire na 
nGael primary school in Dundalk, Co Louth, kindly 
donated a very generous sum of € 800 in total from 
their Confirmation money to Muscular Dystrophy 
Ireland. Included in picture below are pupils from 

6th classes from left to right: Brian Cumiskey, 
Aaron Foley, Genni Smith and Jude Gibbs.  Jude is 
also a member of MDI.   
MDI would like to thank all pupils of 6th class 
Scoil Muire na nGael, Dundalk, for their sincere 
generosity and kindness. Lynn McGuinness 
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Members & friends from the North East Branch of MDI  who ran in 
this years Ladies Mini-Marathon.  Thanks Ladies and well done!    



 

At the end of June 
180 staff in the O2 
I reland head office 
Dublin competed in 
the O2 Penalty 
Shoot-Out tourna-
ment on the 24th and 
the 25th June as part 
of the company’s 
corporate responsi-
bi l i ty fundraiser! 
Fair  City’s Pat 
Nolan and Alan 
O’Neill showed off 
their skil ls and 

showed support on 
behalf of Muscular 
Dystrophy Ireland. 
MDI would like to 
sincerely thank Ea-
mon Nolan for or-
ganising this event 
and actors Pat 
Nolan (Barry in 
Fair City and Alan 
O’Neill (Keith in 
Fair City) for sup-
porting the organisa-
tion, the staff at O2 
Ireland were de-

lighted for their sup-
port.  And thanks 
again to all at O2. 

Below: From left to right - David Lambe O2, Gordon Breen O2, Peter 
McKenna O2, Pat Nolan Fair City, Niamh Griffin O2 Alan O’Neill Fair City, 

Eamon Nolan O2 Ireland & MDI 

Dublin Bus Donate 
€1000 to MDI 

Muscular Dystrophy Ireland would like to 
sincerely thank all the staff and management 
at Dublin Bus Summerhill Depot for their 
generous donation of €1000.00 that they 
kindly presented to MDI in July. This contri-
bution displays great generosity and good-
will and thank for your active support. 

Right: Amy Bramley (MDI PRO) & Joe T 
Mooney (CEO MDI) being presented with cheque 
from the staff & management at Dublin Bus Sum-

merhill Depot 

Swimathon in Kilkee  
On Saturday the 2nd August the Limerick 
Masters Swimming Club (LMSC) organised 
a twelve hour Swimathon at Kilkee Bay 
from 9am until 9pm, to help raise money 
and awareness for Muscular Dystrophy Ire-
lands Medical Research Fund into 
Duchenne.  
 

The Swimathon was organised as a training 
session for eight heroic people from the 
Limerick Masters Swimming Club who are 
preparing to cross the English Channel in 
mid September, weather permitting in aid of 
MDI’s research fund into Duchenne MD. 
 

We had a great day in Kilkee and raised over 
€1000.  Thanks to Brid & Brian Murray, all 
the Channel Swim team, volunteers and sup-
porters. To be continued …. see next page!   

Above: Brid Murray MDI with some of the Chan-
nel Swimmers and kind volunteers in Kilkee on 

Saturday the 2nd August 
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Shoot Out  



 

Photos of L imer ick to K ilkee Cycle Challenge which raised 
over €4,395.00 (and counting!) for MDI   

Bir thday Wishes Bir thday Wishes Bir thday Wishes    
 

Bir thday wishes to MDI 
member Nicky Hutton 

from Ardee, Co Louth, who 
will be celebrating her six-

teenth bir thday on 10th 
September  2008.   These 
wishes come in from her  

loving Grandmother  Kathy 
LeBrasse, (MDI Executive 

Member) who has asked us 
to include this greeting in 

our  newsletter .  So, Happy 
Bir thday Nicky and have a 

great day! 

HR / Admin 
 

First of all I would like to introduce my-
self to MDI Ireland.   My name is Orla 
O’Connell and I am the new HR Ad-
ministration Officer here in Dublin.  
 

I have gained a great deal of experience 
over the last decade in both Human Re-
source Management and Training from 
my time with multinational organisations 
and small to medium sized businesses.   
During my time working both in Ireland 
and internationally, I have worked as a 
HR practitioner overseeing the HR op-
erational function providing day-to-day 
HR advice and support.  I have also 

worked on a consultancy capacity and 
have being involved in a number of large 
HR and administration initiatives. I look 
forward to a working with MDI and add 
value to the MDI operation.  I can be 
contacted here in Dublin on (01) 
8721501.   
 
 

Receptionist  
 

I would also like to welcome Ann Mur-
phy who has come to work with us on a 
FAS funded programme to cover recep-
tion duties  here in the office in Dublin 
and help out with administration.  We 
wish her well in her new post. 

New Staff Youth / Respite 
Worker  
My name is Ciaran 
& I'm the new Youth 
Respite Worker in 
the North-East. If 
you have an issue 
with this talk to Joe -
 he hired me.   I'm 
sure I'm going to be very success-
ful in this role  (I know this be-
cause an old lady at the bus-stop 
told me I would). Moving on, re-
member everyone - a stranger is 
just someone who's managed to 
avoid you until now!   
 

Ciaran can be contacted on 086 
6066108 or email ciaran@mdi.ie  

� � � � �� � �

� � ��� � � � �� � � � � ����� � 
 � �
 � ���� 
 � � � �� � � � �

The starting Line: some of the cyclists at The Two Mile 
Inn Limerick before the long road to Kilkee! (Kate 

Power MDI far right) Well done Kate, you did MDI 
proud!  

Happy faces as everyone arrived safely into Kilkee Bay Ho-
tel, in the picture Josephine O’Grady MDI and her kind 
family and friends who helped out with money collection; 
there was great support on the day. Thank you so much to 
all involved! 

Claire Rowan MDI  with her children collecting money 
at the final refreshment stop in Lissycasey  

Nicky pictured here Nicky pictured here Nicky pictured here (left) (left) (left) 
on camp with MDI Youth on camp with MDI Youth on camp with MDI Youth 
Worker  Aisling Dermody Worker  Aisling Dermody Worker  Aisling Dermody 
in Armagh.in Armagh.in Armagh.   



 

Eight heroic individuals from the 
Limerick Masters Swimming Club 
are preparing to cross the English 
Channel in mid September, weather 
permitting with the hope to raise 
€100,000 for Muscular Dystrophy 
Irelands Research Fund into a treat-
ment for the severe condition 
Duchenne muscular dystrophy.  
 

The English Channel swim is the 
Everest of swimming. The distance 
is only part of the challenge the 
eight Limerick Masters will endure.   

Other factors that they will encoun-
ter are: water pollution, sharks, 
rapid tide movements, divergent 
currents and jellyfish.  
 

Philip Mudge a member of the 
Channel Swim Team described that 
“ there are two relay teams of four 
people and we have been training 
extremely hard over the past year to 
prepare ourselves to swim across 
the busiest shipping zones in the 
world, which has approximately 
five hundred vessel movements 

every day, we also face seasick-
ness, adverse weather conditions 
and severe cold waters” . 
 

Joe T Mooney CEO of Muscular 
Dystrophy Ireland added, “We are 
thrilled that the Limerick Masters 
chose Muscular Dystrophy Ireland 
to raise money for research and 
their dedication to the cause is ad-
mirable.  We wish them well in 
their adventure and really appreci-
ate the lengths everyone concerned 
have went to. Good luck!”  

First K ilkee Bay, Now the English Channel! 
Eight L imer ick Masters attempt to conquer the channel 

 
Many thanks to the  
Elvis Convention  

Main Sponsor  
 

 Anchor Point  
Motor Homes 

Shannon Side Business 
Park, Limerick 

Tel: 061 379903 
 

www.anchorpointmotor
homes.com 

MDI Commemorated Elvis in L imer ick 

A  n o v e l t y 
fundraising 
event in the 
form of an 

Elvis Presley Conven-
tion was organised by 
Mike Richardson which 
was held in the luxuri-
ous four star Castletroy 
Park Hotel, Dublin 
Road, Limerick on Sat-
urday 16th August 2008 

(Elvis’s Anniversary).  
 

The day was an Elvis 
extravaganza. Entertain-
ment kicked of at 11am 
with films and karaoke, 
finishing off the evening 
in style with an Elvis 
theme with a disco and 
dancing into the early 
hours. 
 

Muscular Dystrophy 

Ireland would like to 
sincerely thank the main 
sponsors of the Elvis 
Convention: Anchor 
Point Motor Homes, 
Shannon Side Business 
Park, Killaloe Road, 
Limerick.  Over €500 
was raised for MDI.  
Well done to all con-
cerned - every cent 
counts.   
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The Channel Swim Team  

Left to right: John Battles, Greg Scanlon, Darren Quinn, Thomas Quinn (brothers), Marcella O©Neill,  
Tom Moloney & Breda McNamara.  Philip Mudge - is missing from photograph  



 

Youth / Respite News 

Galway 
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MDI Summer Camps 2008 

Aisling pictured 
on camp 

See photos on 
back page!   

My name is Aisling. I am eleven years 
old. I have one little sister and her name 
us Eimear. She is five going on six in 

October. I have three brothers. Their 
names are Barry who is 18, Steven who 
is 16 and David who is 14. My 
mammy’s name is Elaine and she is a 
teacher in Tullamore College also 
known as the Tech. My Daddy’s name 
is Brendan and he is a lorry driver. I am 
going into fifth class in September. I 
am writing a story about my time at 
summer camp with MDI. 
 

I went to Armagh on the 30th of June 
and got there at 2.30pm. I had sand-
wiches at 3.45pm.   I had my dinner at 
6.30pm, lasagne and chips (with a little 
salt) and ice-cream for dessert!  I then 
played buzz! (the music version) and 
went to bed at 10.00pm. 
 

On Tuesday we went to do archery and 

on my first go ever I got really good 
and then we played a competition and 
my team won by two points.  At 
5.00pm we left to go back to where we 
were staying for the week. We got back 
at 5.25pm.   The place we were staying 
was called Ti Chulainn in Co Armagh. 
 

We were going to plan a slumber party 
for Tuesday night but it was late and 
we had to get up early on Wednesday 
morning for shopping.  So we then had 
a slumber party on Wednesday night.  
Earlier we went shopping and then to 
the cinema and I saw Narnia Prince 
Caspian. I had popcorn, chocolate and 
diet coke. 
 

On Thursday we did power soccer and 

a table quiz. I went to bed at 10.20pm. 
On Friday we did canoeing and we 
watched a movie called Fantastic Four 
Rise of the Silver Surfer. 
 

Today is Saturday and Trish is painting 
my nails blue with yellow dots. Then 
Oonagh will curl my hair. After lunch 
we will go bowling. Bowling is one of 
my favourite activities. When we come 
back we will have a party. 
 

Tomorrow we are going home. I am 
sad because I will miss my new friends 
but I am happy to go home to my fam-
ily. 

 By Aisling McElligott,  
Xoxoxox 

July was a very busy month for the Youth Workers, who organised and ran two summer camps. The first for 11-15yr olds was 
held in Ti-Chulainn Cultural Centre, Co. Armagh in which 13 members attended, 8 members attending for the first time. Activities 
included arts & crafts, archery, power soccer, canoeing, shopping, cinema, bowling, play station, table quizzes, BBQ and disco.  
  

The second camp was for 15-18 years old members and was held in Kilcuan Lodge, Clarenbridge, Co. Galway. 14 members at-
tended and activities included Galway Arts Festival, street theatre, cinema, bowling, shopping, the dog track & BBQ.   
 

Below is an article which MDI member Aisling McElligott from Offaly wrote while on camp in Armagh.  Aisling introduces herself 
and gives a very precise account of her time on camp!   
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On Sat the 16th of August a group of 
MDI members travelled to Limerick for 
a Power Soccer Development Day 
which was organised by the FAI. A 
number of representatives from FIPFA 
(Federation Internationale de Power-
chair Football Associaton) came over 
from England along with some of the 
players from the English league. We 
even had players from the English 
World Cup team. 
 

The day consisted of a short talk from 
the FIPFA representatives on how they 
set up their league and how they have 
developed the game in England. After 
the talk we were treated to a demonstra-
tion of the game which was very excit-
ing to watch as it is a much faster game 

than the 
one played 
here in 
Ireland at 
p r e s e n t 
b e c a u s e 
these play-
ers have all 
the profes-
s i o n a l 
guards and 
w h e e l -
chairs. 
 

After the 
demonstration game was finished the 
real fun started for our members as they 
were given a chance to try out the pro-
fessional chairs and guards. The profes-
sional chairs can 
travel up to 10km 
per hour so need-
less to say the 
members had great 
fun trying out these 
chairs. The players 
from the English 
team did some 
training activities 
with the MDI 
members then after 
lunch there were 
some full games. 
 

The day was a big 

success and I think it helped our mem-
bers see the kind of league we could 
possibly have with the support of play-
ers, parents, the FAI and MDI. I would 
like to thank all the parents who took the 
time to bring their children to the day as 
it could not have happened without you. 
I would also like to take this opportunity 
to thank the FAI and FIFPA for organis-
ing such a fantastic event for our mem-
bers. If you would like more informa-
tion on the day or the Power Soccer 
please contact your local Youth/Respite 
worker or you can cantact Oisin Jordan 
in the FAI on 0866079223. 

 

Karen Mooney 
Youth/Respite Worker 

Power Soccer Development Day 

My name is Keith McAuliffe; I am 15 
years old. I live in Kanturk and I am a 
member of the Cork Branch of MDI.  I 
want to tell you about my most memo-
rable year. It began with a phone call 
from the “Make A Wish Foundation”  
asking me what my greatest wish would 
be. As I am a great fan of CSI Miami, I 
immediately said that I would love to 
see a crime laboratory. I could not 
imagine the fantastic outcome to the 
events I had set in motion. One week 
before school mid term break last Octo-
ber my family and I set off to Los An-
geles to the set of the hit series CSI 
Miami. 
 

We had a wonderful flight from Dublin 
to LA.  We toured Universal Studios, 
went down Rodeo Drive, and saw the 
famous HOLLYWOOD sign high up in 
the mountains. But, undeniably the 
highlight of the holiday was our visit to 

the CSI Miami set in Long Beach. We 
were VIP’s for the day where we met 
the set designers, the man who made all 
the gruesome body parts for the series, 
the experts who made sure that the ac-
tors were using the guns and all the 
forensic equipment correctly. Of course 
we also met 2 of the stars of the show, 
Adam Rodriguez who plays Eric and 
Emily Proctor who plays Calleigh.  
Emily & Adam showed us the different 
aspects of their acting lives. They were 
really nice and told us all about them-
selves and joked about the fun they had 
on the sets.  We were very sad to leave 
and promised ourselves that we would 
go back. 
 

My next surprise was to be nominated 
for the West Cork Garda Youth Awards 
by Mr. Seamus Buckley, Principal of 
my Secondary School, Colaiste Treasa 
in Kanturk, and the Garda Youth Offi-

cer, Garda Dan Murphy.  These awards 
are presented to young people in the 
West Cork Garda Division who have 
shown exceptional courage, bravery or 
achievements during their lives. We 
were given the red carpet treatment in 
Acton’s Hotel in Kinsale. I was pre-
sented with a crystal vase with my 
name engraved on it after a Garda read 
out a really nice speech about me to the 
audience during the delicious meal 
sponsored by Supervalu, who also pre-
sented me with a DVD player. 
 

Finally, after my Junior Cert this year, 
for my holidays I went on camp to Gal-
way for a week with MDI which was 
great and then went to Killarney to a 
fantastic Liam O’Connor show. He is a 
brilliant accordion player. He had a 
great show with Lisa Ahern and the 
most wonderful dancers. It was brilliant 
when he came down to chat with us 
after and tell us all about his travels. He 
also signed a DVD for me. 

Keith McAuliffe 
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